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Welcome to Fed News:

Welcome to the 19th issue of Fed News. Many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  It would be good if we could see more contributions from Branches about the excellent work they are doing locally. Please keep them coming.  
Three dates for your diary:

Thursday 7th May: General Election.  Please find below our Manifesto to all Parties in the election. Please share it with your local politicians. 

Thursday 7th May - Monday 11th May: Singing Weekend for Blind and Partially Sighted People.
Saturday 4th July: NFBUK Annual General Meeting and Conference.  This year it is being held in Birmingham.  Below are details about the AGM.

Whilst we are not a party political organisation, it would be remiss of us not to get involved in the debates in the run up to the General Election in May.  Indeed, we need to get our act together very soon if we are to make any impact on the psyche of the political parties fighting the election. We recently issued our updated Policy Paper and we ask you all to discuss tactics at your Branch meetings about how you can have the greatest impact at grass roots level in the run up to the election.  We would also very much appreciate your feedback on what you are doing so that we can share it among other Branches.  Hopefully, the Executive and Campaigns Committees will formulate strategies in order to get our voice across. Remember, politicians can't hear us if we don’t speak up.  So, get stuck in between now and May and put the Federation at the forefront of the voice of vision impaired people here in the UK. Please remember that: “evil prospers when good men do nothing.”
NFBUK publishes Fed Talk bi-monthly which is a social network where members can air their views on internal issues specific to the organisation and its work. For more information about Fed Talk, contact Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or phone 01924 291313. 
Please keep all your articles and reports for Fed News coming in.  It is most important that you mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the May 2015 issue is Friday 1st May.
You can read this newsletter and past issues on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor
Executive Reports:

Report on E.C. meeting, Thursday 26 February 2015:  by Douglas Gilroy

The President (Douglas Gilroy) opened the meeting by welcoming everyone. Apologies were received from Karl Farrell, Andrew Hodgson, Bill Campbell and Peter Westwood (who was in hospital). Everyone wished Peter a speedy recovery to full health. Minutes of the last meeting were agreed, matters arising and action points dealt with. The following officer’s reports were considered: President, Vice-President, General Secretary and Acting General Treasurer. In the absence of Bill, the President updated members on progress on the appointment of a Development Worker: approximately 15 applications had been received and a short list of 5 candidates had been identified for initial interview.

A statement regarding the former Torbay Branch was received and will be issued to Branches. Due to the lack of interest expressed by the deadline date, regrettably the proposed “open” meeting scheduled for 21 March in Dundee, had to be cancelled on cost ground due to lack of interest. 

A report on the Campaign Committee was considered. An update report on the work to improve the website was discussed and it was agreed not to make a final decision until all quotes have been received. Our attendance at the following events were discussed: Vision20-20 conference June, London; EBU 10th general assembly, 26-28 October 2015, London.

Date of next meeting: 16 April 2015.

General Election 7th May 2015:

“A VISION of Rights, Citizenship and Independent Living”  
A call to Government of all political persuasions for the 2015 General Election:
We, the National Federation of the Blind of the UK are alarmed that the Government’s Welfare Reform Programme has led to cuts in services, benefits, allowances and employment prospects for many blind, partially sighted and blind/deaf people across the UK. These savage cuts have impacted disproportionally on disabled people in general and blind and partially sighted people in particular.  We are also fearful for the psychological impact these cuts have had on sensory impaired people and their families.

Whilst we recognise that any Government has to make tough decisions, we also know that people with sensory impairments never got us into this mess but we are expected to bear the brunt of its consequences. 

Blind, deaf-blind and partially sighted people are usually last into employment in the good times, with unemployment rates running at about 70% even then, and first out in bad times. The difference this time is that, not only are we being excluded from the employment market but we are being forced to bear a disproportionately high price. 

We, given the opportunity, can work with Government, and other policy and decision makers, in a positive and practical way to help ease the burden on some of the most vulnerable people in this country. 

We demand to play our part in society! We are not benefit scroungers!

We call for action by Government at national, regional and local level, regardless of its political persuasion, to:-

1. Engage in meaningful dialogue with organisations such as the NFBUK in order to understand the financial, social, medical and psychological impact Welfare Reform has had on us and our families and work with us to find solutions. 

2. Remove the fear of poverty, isolation and exclusion that welfare reforms have caused, particularly among our older population who have no way of getting out of the mire through employment.  We have paid in all our lives. Don’t deny us our dignity and independence now!

3. Legislate for, and allocate resources to local authorities and other care agencies to establish and maintain, mobility training and rehabilitation support services as this is a service that can enhance employment opportunities and better health. The lack of rehabilitation services has a devastating impact for people with sensory impairments. 
4. Conduct a ‘root and branch’ review of support services, at both local and national level. 

5. Ensure that resources are allocated fairly and equitably in terms of social care and independent living services and that they are ‘ring fenced’ if needs be.

6. Deliver legislation that will ensure a right to accessible travel services for all sensory impaired people wishing to travel independently in their communities and across the UK.

7. Put an end to shared spaces, clutter, pavement parking & cycling on our streets allowing us to move around without fear of accident or death.

8. Lead by example on employing and retaining people with sensory impairments in meaningful adequately paid work throughout all public sector services. 

9. Encourage the private sector ‘follow your lead’, through regulation if necessary, in providing meaningful employment to people with sensory impairments. 

10. Implement, in full, the United Nations Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities.

We further call upon the Government to work with us to ensure that blind, deaf-blind and partially sighted people can live and participate as equal and valued citizens in today’s complex society.

Nothing About Us, Without Us

About Us:

The National Federation of the Blind of the United Kingdom (NFBUK) was founded in 1947 by blind, deaf-blind and partially sighted people and is an independent, non political, self help campaigning pressure group and registered charity. Today we are still run by blind, deaf-blind and partially sighted people!

We campaign to improve the overall welfare and quality of daily life for all sensory impaired people and those whose sight impairment is part of multi disability.

For further information please contact:

NFBUK, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield WF1 1JG

Tel: 01924 291313   Email: admin@nfbuk.org  
Website: www.nfbuk.org
Guide Dogs Campaign: Rachel at Guide Dogs Campaigns Team.
This is a great opportunity to raise awareness of Guide Dogs campaigns amongst future MPs.

If you want to attend your local hustings event and ask a question to the candidates about Guide Dogs campaigns, then we have produced a handy guide. The guide should tell you all you need to know about the event from finding out where it will be, to the type of questions you can ask. If there isn’t a hustings event happening near you, you might also want to ask candidates these questions if you meet them out and about in the community. Please note Guide Dogs is not organising any hustings events.

  

Please let us know if you go and what happened if you get to ask a question, by replying to this email or contacting us on Facebook or Twitter. 

Thanks for your support!

Notice of NFBUK 2015 Annual General Meeting and Conference: by Bill Campbell, General Secretary
Dear Members,

We are pleased to inform you that the 2015 Annual General Meeting and Conference will take place in Birmingham on Saturday 4th July 2015.

West Midlands Branch kindly offered to host the event and this was accepted unanimously by delegates at the 2014 AGM in London last July.  

The event will be held in The Activities Room at Focus Birmingham, 48 Woodville Road, Harborne, Birmingham, B69 4AT.  Provisional timings are from 10am to 3.30 - 4pm. 

Nominations are requested for the following Executive Council posts; Branches are requested to send their nominations to Head Office by Friday 27 March 2015:

Vice-President

Honorary Treasurer

Two Executive Council members

Public Relations Officer
Nominations are being sought for the following awards; Branches are requested to submit their nominations to Head Office by Friday 27 March 2015:

Grimshaw Award 

This award is presented either to a blind or sighted person with some particular achievement to his/her name or to a person who has contributed significantly to the welfare of blind or partially sighted people.

President’s Cup 


This is presented by the President to the Branch judged to 
be the most successful in campaigning on behalf of 
NFBUK during the year.
Paul Otten Award 

Presented to the best national, local or membership tape/CD produced and distributed without cost throughout the UK on a non-professional basis.

Also by Friday 27 March 2015, please could Branches submit to Head Office any topics or items for discussion at the AGM.

Finally, we would be grateful if Branches could inform Head Office as soon as possible as to the names of Branch representatives and observers attending the 2015 AGM. 

We look forward to seeing you all in Birmingham in July.

Shared Space Campaign News: by David Bates

I have been asked why I am campaigning against shared spaces when the brand leaders employ officers who get well paid to do the job.  As a trained engineer who has knowledge of street construction and who is now totally blind I have contacted hundreds of traffic engineers and other local authority officers around the country who decide to approve or reject planning applications for shared streets.

I have not yet come across one who has any knowledge of how blind people navigate with a long cane, and many seem to believe that blind people who dare to walk the street alone must have at least enough sight to see where they are going, otherwise they will be led by a sighted person.

I therefore produced a guidance document “Access for Blind People in Towns”, which explains exactly how long cane and guide dog users navigate by using kerbs, crossings and other ground level street features.  This guidance document was checked and approved by Guide Dogs and RNIB, and after Mike Hughes and I discussed it with the Minister Baroness Kramer, the Department for Transport circulated it in January 2014 to around 3000 local authority officers who receive their 
street design guidance document. This guidance document is now also listed on the website of the Institute of Highway Engineers, many of whose members are local authority officers.

I receive regular enquiries from members around the country about shared spaces in their towns, and also from Sarah Gayton who patted me many more contacts derived from her tweets and her film presentations showing Fed members talking and walking in shared spaces. These are all followed up by letters to the appropriate engineers, covering various 
relevant points about kerb heights, crossings, traffic signals, 
bollards, drainage and accessibility in accordance with the Public Sector Equality duty.

I know that at least one or two Campaign Officers working for the brand leaders also use this document because, so far as I am aware, none of them are able to explain to the officers and engineers the impact on a blind person of using the wrong kerb heights or bollard types, or of the accessibility issues associated with a particular pedestrian crossing design or traffic signal. The engineer’s job is to solve all these problems but to do this he needs to know exactly how the street will be used by each type of pedestrian.

Many blind people wrongly assume that sighted people must understand their problems and will therefore know how to solve them.  This is certainly not the case, and this is proved by the number of times that shared spaces have been installed against the protests of blind people who, from the engineers 
point of view, were unable to explain exactly why they would be unable to use the proposed shared space, so in some cases it would be assumed that this unsubstantiated objection was just a personal preference which had to be ignored.

“Access for Blind People in Towns” is the only document issued by a blind charity which the Department for Transport has circulated to its mailing list of professional engineers, and they have done this because they recognised that blind people are the only ones who can give precise details with possible solutions which can be aligned with modern traffic flow principles, and NFBUK was the obvious organisation to provide them with this valuable information.

To alleviate growing problems in their shared spaces, a number of towns like Warwick are adding controlled crossings, whilst towns like Eastbourne which were proposing a shared street have revised their plans to include kerbs and crossings, but the biggest impact is likely to be on those towns which were contemplating shared spaces in the future but will now revise those plans in the light of guidance from the DfT.

Although Guide Dogs and RNIB are the major campaigners, opposition to shared spaces has been boosted by NFBUK together with the DfT who have provided that essential ingredient which the brand leaders could not reach.

Mike Hughes and I have been campaigning on different issues for the past three years and action is now needed to enable us to continue our campaigning work. We have both been severely admonished by our Vice President for failing to get particular permissions from the Executive to make required contacts, with the suggestion that this is a problem which can be solved by putting our work under the control of the new 
Campaigning Committee which Jill is now setting up.

Mike, who is now a Guide Dogs Trustee and also works on committees for RNIB and many Midlands Councils and other organisations, has decided to leave the Federation’s Executive to carry out his work on behalf of the brand leaders, which are each over 1000 times larger than the Federation, and who trust Mike and his work and his judgement.

In conjunction with a group of members, I work to oppose shared spaces with some sighted people and professionals who cannot be properly acknowledged because of the Federations discriminatory rules against sighted people. This could be overcome if shared space campaigning was carried out under a different name. This additional complication should 
of course not be necessary, but this may be easier than trying to overcome the Federations traditional resistance to change.

In my opinion, outcomes are more important than saying that sighted people are not allowed to work for the Federation in important positions.  I’m sure that many members will have strong opinions on this issue, so can you  either set these out on the Email group, or phone Julia on 01924 291313, and ask her to send you a cassette tape on which you can record your opinions for publication on the next issue of Fedtalk or Fed News.

Removing Traffic Signals: by David Bates

There is a proposal for removing traffic signals from road junctions which is being tried out in various towns around the country to see if it speeds up traffic movement in off peak times.  Many such traffic lights have a pedestrian phase operated by a button on the control panel which allows pedestrians to walk safely across the various roads 
entering the junction, and such traffic lights are an extremely 
convenient way for many blind and disabled people to cross town streets in the direction they require whilst the traffic is stationary.  

Many traffic engineers are unaware of this valuable benefit and consider that traffic signals at road junctions are only for the benefit of moving vehicles, so the letter below has been sent to a number of officers in the Department for Transport who may be asked later to give permission for many such traffic signals around the country to be removed.

Dear Minister, 

Plans to turn off traffic lights outside rush hour are being considered by Government.  John Hayes, whose ministerial brief includes national roads, said he would look at radical proposal to alleviate congestion (Telegraph).

Whilst considering this proposal it must be remembered that road junction traffic signals also frequently control the ability of 
vulnerable pedestrians to cross roads safely.  Many such traffic signals have control boxes where pedestrians can press the button to produce a short pedestrian phase, which is very valuable for vulnerable people, and essential if blind pedestrians are allowed to cross the road safely. 
  

Blind people who are afraid to step out in front of approaching 
vehicles which they cannot see, will be unable to cross when the traffic signals are turned off, so they will need to walk around the corner to find the nearest pedestrian crossing where they can cross, after which they can return down the other side of the road to the junction to resume their journey.  This is a major exclusion problem where it is also the policy to remove pedestrian crossings.

If it is really beneficial to turn off any of these signals at quiet 
times in order to improve traffic flow, then the best solution would be to show a steady or blinking amber light at these times to warn drivers approaching the junction, and to leave the pedestrian control boxes in full operation to allow pedestrians to turn the signal to red, allowing them to continue to walk safely across the junction at any time.

At a normal crossroad junction vehicles will be approaching from four directions, each vehicle having the option of leaving the junction in one of three different directions, making a total of 12 different possible vehicle movements.  Coping with this complexity of movements whilst walking across the junction can be a formidable and frightening task for many pedestrians, especially the young, the old and disabled, and those with very little or no sight would obviously find this crossing impossible to use, even though they may have safely walked this 
junction and adjacent footways unaccompanied, perhaps for many years whilst the traffic signals were working.

Forcing pedestrians to share the roadway with moving vehicles appears to be a popular way of controlling speeding drivers, but it is causing great distress to many mothers with young children, people who are old and infirm, and blind pedestrians who will invariably be excluded from such town streets in future.

Blind people and other vulnerable pedestrians rely on having safe routes to walk, where they will not meet obstructions or moving vehicles, but where current street designs excludes them, they may still make little or no protest, knowing that they are usually ignored.  Some professional designers consider these pedestrian exclusions to be quite acceptable, even though they contravene the Public Sector Equality duty, which requires equality of access for all members of the public, even those who are blind!

The attached document explains why blind people cannot share streets with moving traffic and that they are now being increasingly excluded by physical street changes designed to control and improve the flow of vehicular traffic around the town, but is this outcome really intended, or just the unfortunate consequence of the inadequate knowledge of 
streetscape planners?

Sincerely yours, 
David M Bates, Streetscape Access Executive  

Update on the Responsible Parking (Scotland) Bill: by Jane Horsburgh. Guide Dogs Scotland.


Dear All,

This is an update on the state of play with Sandra White's Proposed members bill - Responsible Parking (Scotland) Bill.

As you might have picked up over the summer and to the end of 2014 there was quite a bit of activity involving a Westminster proposed members bill to help in the introduction of Scotland's Responsible Parking Bill. The Under Secretary of State for Scotland was involved and remains in contact supportively.

There has been recent meetings in the Parliament and we are now in the position to say that as it stands Sandra White will be introducing the Bill prior to this Parliament's session cut off in early June. What this means is that draft papers have to be ready by end of March to allow the Parliament's legal department to work on getting this into the correct format for formal introduction. Sandra White has met with the new Transport Minister (Derek MacKay) who is supportive.

By introducing the bill it will test the issue of legislative competence. The good news is that if this is an issue, the indications are that the Scotland Office will assist in devolving the necessary powers.

What this means is that the small working group of the Alliance will be working to help draft up the necessary papers - final bill, explanatory notes, policy memorandum, and financial memorandum. We are looking at other avenues to establish how to make this easier but effective, including purchasing in some expertise.

In terms of communications we can say to supporters we are assisting Sandra White to get a Bill introduced before the summer. Media work can start when the papers are actually lodged which will be nearer the tail end of May.

As you can imagine there is quite a lot of work to do, and we will put out short but timely updates to the Alliance.

Please get in touch if you want further info.

Best regards

Jane Horsburgh
Policy Manager

Direct line: 0845 372 7395 or 01189838833
Mobile: 07990540163

Guide Dogs Scotland, Vantage Point, 24 St John's Road, Edinburgh, EH12 6NZ

www.guidedogsscotland.org.uk 

Say hello to the world’s first braille tablet: posted 30th January 2015 by RNIB. 

www.rnib.org.uk/say-hello-to-the-first-braille-tablet 

[image: image1.jpg]



Braille has just got a lot smarter with a brand new tablet that lets you to read in the tactile text.

A handheld tablet is opening up a world of reading for blind people by becoming the first of its kind to let you to read in braille.

The accessible design allows you to convert any text file (from USB sticks, memory cards and online content) into braille code, which then appears through raised buttons that move up and down on the interface.  

Unlike regular braille readers that show only one line of text at a time, you can upload and read large text files, like books, with a USB stick. The invention could allow blind and partially sighted people to read during travel and improve access to study materials for students. 

Kristina Tsvetanova co-founder of BLITAB came up with the idea after helping a blind colleague to sign up to an online course. "We want to give blind and partially sighted people the opportunity to enjoy reading like sighted people." 

BLITAB is currently in the prototype stage and there isn’t a planned date for release yet. Watch this space for development news, or find out more on BLITAB.

Accessible Bank Cards:

Royal Bank of Scotland and NatWest are now launching new accessible debit and savings cards which have been specifically designed for blind and partially sighted customers.

To address some of the common problems that blind and partially sighted customers face, the cards will

· Feature braille markings to identify which card is savings and which card is debit.

· Have a notch cut out on the right hand side of the card to help customers insert their card into ATMs and PIN pads correctly.

· Show telephone numbers where they will be most clear.

· Have large font on the back of the card to make the phone numbers easier to read.


RBS and NatWest's new cards can initially help their 15,000 customers registered as blind or partially sighted. All other features of the card remain the same - this card can be used in ATMs, at point of sale and for Contactless transactions home or abroad. 

The cards can be ordered in all RBS and NatWest branches, online or through telephone banking and will be issued within 48 hours.

This is the first banking product designed especially for blind and partially sighted people. RBS has worked closely with the Royal National Institute of the Blind in the development of this card and in recognition of this work the new debit and savings cards will be the first banking products to be awarded the new national quality assurance mark 'RNIB approved'.

Ross McEwan, CEO of RBS, said: "We want to be recognised as a bank that listens to its customers and responds to their issues. It's really important to me that we make banking as simple and easy as possible for all of our customers and our accessible cards are another step towards us earning back the trust of the public."

Steve Tyler, Head of Solutions, Strategy and Planning at RNIB said, "We are delighted to have worked with RBS on making savings and debit cards more accessible.  The very basic requirement of identifying the right card and quickly determining which way the card slots in to a machine or payment system has been solved by this development. 

Simple as it is, creating a card with tactile indicators that identify the card type as well as the way in which it should be used, is an engineering challenge, particularly to ensure that it doesn't disrupt machinery.  We look forward to working with RBS into the future and enhancing even more of the daily payment challenges that blind and partially sighted customers experience."

Blind man wins payout after snub: Telegraph 12th March 2015.

A blind man who was turned away from a restaurant because he was with his guide dog has received £1,250.

James Cosgrove, 51, was left embarrassed and upset after being told to tie the dog up outside or else order a takeaway from the Bangla Indian Restaurant in Bangor, Co Down.

He said: "I felt terrible being denied admission in front of other people.

"Even though my friend explained what the law is, it made no difference."

The restaurant said it had a strict no dogs policy and management did not accept that Imogen - a golden retriever type dog - was not a pet, or that refusing the pair access was unlawful discrimination. 

The payment was made after a legal action, taken with the help of the Equality Commission for Northern Ireland, was settled. 

Mr. Cosgrove, from Newtownards, Co Down, said he hoped lessons would be learned from his negative experience.

Singing Weekend for Blind and Partially Sighted People:

 

The 2015 Singing Weekend will take place at the Cliffden Hotel in Teignmouth, Devon, from Thursday 7th May to Monday 11th May (four nights).

The first session will be at 10am on the Friday and the final session will end at 12 noon on the Monday.

On Friday to Sunday we will sing from 10am to noon, and 3.30 to 5.30pm, working on short acapella pieces in three or four voices.

The Music Director is Christine Richman, who has many years’ experience working with choirs of vision impaired singers.

The weekend is suitable for beginners and experienced singers, and sighted companions are welcome.

 

The cost will be £284, including all meals except lunch.

 

The Cliffden Hotel is at 20 Dawlish Road, Teignmouth, Devon, TQ14 8TE. Telephone 01626 77 00 52

When booking, please mention that you will be on the Singing Weekend.

 

Further details can be obtained from Mick Marr, email mick.marr@btinternet.com  Telephone 0207 602 2475.

Letter to Braille Readers from RNIB: 

Dear Customer 

I am writing to you to let you know about some developments in our Braille Library and braille magazine Newsagent Services. 

As you may already know, the organisation responsible for braille standards in this country, UK Association for Accessible Formats (UKAAF), voted to adopt a revised braille code known as Unified English Braille or UEB, back in October 2011. Since that time RNIB and other members of UKAAF have been working hard to ensure that the transition is as smooth as possible for braille readers and learners. 

Here at RNIB, from 1 April 2015 all new books and magazines 
produced in braille will be in UEB. For customers using our free 
library, this will not affect the existing books, which we will continue to lend as before, only new books produced from 1st of April. You will therefore not notice any changes until you borrow one of the new titles. 

If you would like to receive a sample of UEB, please call our 
Helpline on 0303 123 9999. If you have any difficulty reading UEB the sample will include details on how you can enrol on a telephone workshop where any code queries will be explained. If you have any other questions about UEB then please call our Helpline who will make sure the right person gets back to you. 

Yours sincerely 

Clive Gardiner 

Head of Digital, Multimedia and Reading Services 

Articles from European Guide Dog Federation: submitted by Jill Allen-King OBE.

EGDF Joins European Disability Forum

EGDF has been accepted as a member of the European Disability Forum to better help us achieve our mission. EDF, the umbrella organisation representing all disabilities, has direct contacts with European law- and policy-making bodies.  

Developing close links between EGDF and EDF should benefit all guide and assistance dog owners.  Read more about EDF here: 
(http://EGDFed.us8.list-manage1.com/track/click?u=59c643ddcfe1d24aed667dc00&id=1337b7c718&e=be23473699) 

Ian Duncan MEP Advocate for EGDF

Dr Ian Duncan, MEP for Scotland, has agreed to be an advocate for EGDF in the European Parliament.  One of the biggest problems for guide dog owners is knowing the law in different countries and regions, and he agreed to explore the possibility of a study of current law through the new European Parliament research service.

Which Tribe are you in? by Jayne Payne.

Two Tribes:  This is the title of a quiz show that is currently on at 6pm on BBC2.  Competitors are asked many questions about themselves and have to tick the yes or no boxes for their answers.  They are then divided into the yes or no tribes and the 2 tribes compete against each other.  We were following this a few days ago whilst on holiday in Tenerife when one of the questions asked was “I think I’m lucky”.  I was somewhat shocked when my husband Brian said he was definitely in the “no” tribe but then established that he was only thinking literally about winning bets, lottery prizes etc whereas to me the question was a lot more profound and I immediately put myself into the “yes” tribe!  There are of course a few areas of my life where I could have been luckier, not the least being inflicted with congenital cataracts so that I only have low vision but there are many other things that place me in the “yes” tribe.  I have a very happy marriage that has survived some fairly major traumas along the way but assuming that neither of us expires before 24th June will have lasted for 57 years.  I’ve thoroughly enjoyed having children and grandchildren and wouldn’t have missed out on family lie for the world.  I have a degree of musical ability as do the other members of my family and as well as being able to enjoy a wide variety of music we have boosted the family income by doing many semi professional gigs.  We have been able to travel widely and have visited many places of interest around the world.  

 

I’ll spare you any more waffle but will be interested to hear how many of you are “yes” people and I hope not many are in the “no” tribe!

 

Editor’s note:  Like Jayne, I am very much in the YES Tribe.  God was good to me!


Premier League football clubs could face legal action
to force improvements in their shocking facilities for
disabled supporters: article from Level Playing Field Newsletter submitted by Jill Allen-King OBE.

Premier League football clubs could face legal action
to force improvements in their shocking facilities for
disabled supporters. Lord Holmes, the disability
commissioner for the Equality and Human Rights Commission,
has accused the Premier League of paying lip service to
improving standards. Just 2 clubs, Leicester City and
Swansea City, currently provide the recommended amount of
wheelchair user spaces as laid out in Accessible Stadia.

Joyce Cook OBE, Chair of Level Playing Field, argues that
clubs are in breach of the Equalities Act 2010 and that the
FA or Premier League must regulate in order for clubs to
comply with their legal obligations. We have been calling
for change for over a decade. Some clubs are doing a good
job, but there is still a great deal to do. Disabled fans
have endured poor conditions at many top clubs for far too
long.

The inadequate state of accessible facilities has
also been brought into focus in light of the Premier League
announcing a new 5.136 billion TV deal for 2016-19. David
Bernstein, former Chairman of the FA and current Level
Playing Field President said that, Disabled provision lags
behind the work against other forms of discrimination and it
has been very, very hard going to get the clubs to comply.
The clubs don’t do it because disabled provision costs money, 
and they raise the issue of having old grounds. But given
the money at the top of the game now, this is indefensible.

Lord Holmes said, This is the 23rd year of the Premier
League yet the potential for disabled fans to access their
clubs is shocking. It is possible to have high levels of
inclusion and accessibility, irrespective of having old
grounds, and given the huge recent TV deal, it would be
scandalous if football does not do more. He added, we have
had discussions with the Premier League and it is fair to
say they are paying lip service to access for disabled
people. As a result we are considering what steps to take.
We have a number of powers and if individuals bring a case
to us we would consider it within our litigation strategy.

Editor’s note: Are you interested in football and can’t go to matches or does your club welcome blind and partially sighted supports?  Please let us know.

Request for participants in a documentary:

Raw is a multi-award winning Production Company where we make intelligent, thought provoking and sensitive documentaries for ITV, BBC and Channel 4. We’re also known for our Oscar nominated and BAFTA winning feature film The Imposter. 

 

For our latest documentary, we’re looking for individuals who’ve experienced a personal tragedy, accident or affliction, and who’re now about to get married to the partner who’s stuck by them throughout. We’ll follow their final weeks of preparation and the big day itself and along the way we’ll discover incredible stories of strength, determination and above all, love in the face of adversity.

 

I would be incredibly grateful if you can help us reach out to people who have these kinds of stories. Anything else you might be able to do, like posting it on your social media sites, we would also be very grateful for. Please do let me know if you require any additional information of have any other queries. My phone number is 0207 4566 903.  

Many thanks in advance for your help,

                                                                                                   Owen Griffiths.

Be on your Guard: submitted by Douglas Gilroy.

Creativity wow!!  This is one of the best scams I have heard about. 
 

You arrive at your hotel and check in at the front desk. Typically when checking in, you give the front desk your credit card (for any charges to your room) and they don't retain the card. 

You go to your room and settle in. All is good.

The hotel receives a call and the caller asks for (as an example) room 620 - which happens to be your room.

The phone rings in your room. You answer and the person on the other end says the following: 'This is the front desk. When checking in, we came across a problem with your charge card information. Please re-read me your credit card numbers and verify the last 3 digits numbers at the reverse side of your charge card.'

Not thinking anything wrong, since the call seems to come from the front desk you oblige. But actually, it is a scam by someone calling from outside the hotel. They have asked for a random room number, then ask you for your credit card and address information. They sound so professional, that you think you are talking to the front desk. 

If you ever encounter this scenario on your travels, tell the caller that you will be down to the front desk to clear up any problems. Then, go to the front desk or call directly and ask if there was a problem. If there was none, inform the manager of the hotel that someone tried to scam you of your credit card information, acting like a front desk employee.

The coalition government’s record on social care: Kings Fund report 12 March 2015. 
www.kingsfund.org.uk/ 
Social care wasn’t a big issue in the 2010 election campaign; cross-party talks about how to pay for it ended in an acrimonious political row about the Conservative’s ‘death tax’ poster. But the sense that something had to be done about social care returned after the election with some specific pledges in the coalition’s programme of government. The centrepiece was a commitment to establish an independent commission to consider how to pay for care.

Nearly five years on, how has social care fared? Arguably, the coalition has made more progress in five years than the previous government did in thirteen. The independent commission, chaired by Andrew Dilnot, reported within a year. 
To the surprise of many, his central recommendations were not only accepted but also embodied in legislation that will be implemented from April 2016.

To make any headway at all on an issue that has eluded all previous attempts at reform – and in the toughest fiscal climate in living memory – is a big achievement. It establishes a symbolic milestone in social care policy – that the state places a limit on how much the individual should pay for care and extends to care and support needs the protection from catastrophic costs that we have always enjoyed for health care needs.

The coalition should receive credit too for the most comprehensive and ambitious overhaul of social care legislation since 1948. The way that the government has engaged with the sector and its stakeholders to ensure the passage of the new Care Act is a model of good practice in policy development that contrasts sharply with the experience of the Health and Social Care Act. To consign the 1948 National Assistance Act to the history books is an achievement of which any modern government could be proud.

But the coalition has undermined much of the good it has done by deciding in the 2010 Spending Review to protect NHS spending from real-terms cuts but leave social care exposed to the impact of a 40 per cent real-terms fall in financial support to local government. The transfer of some NHS funds has helped a bit, but not enough to prevent a 17 per cent fall in spending on social care for older people. 

The sharpest service reductions have been in community-based services like home care that are vital to supporting people at home and avoiding admissions to hospital and long-term care. Since 2009 25 per cent fewer people are getting publicly funded social care.

Cuts on this scale to most other public services would elicit political and public outrage. It seems ironic that although the government has given priority to protecting universal benefits for older people (such as winter fuel allowances) irrespective of need or wealth, it is older people who arguably are least well served by the sharp deterioration in access to essential care and support. Public spending on older people is not coherent.

As the financial ratchet on local government tightens, doubts grow that the Care Act will be adequately funded. The funding reforms will be complex to administer and hard for people to understand. In the absence of accompanying action to address the underlying funding position, relatively few people will benefit from the changes. As the gap between demography and resources continues to widen – to an estimated £4.3 billion by 2020 – the National Audit Office is right to warn that no one knows how much longer services can carry on absorbing these pressures.
In the meantime, the deepening fault-line between universal NHS care that is free at the point of need and social care that is rationed to people with the highest needs and lowest means is not sustainable. That is why we endorse the recommendations of the Commission on the Future of Health and Social Care in England for a new settlement in which there is a single ring-fenced budget for social care as well as health.

As the election draws closer, the NHS may attract the loudest political noise but recent pressures in emergency care have highlighted the crucial inter-dependency of social care and the NHS. The coalition has done well to pass the Care Act, but bigger change is now needed. In an ageing society social care has become too important to play second fiddle to the NHS.

Read our verdict: How serious are the pressures in social care?
Read our response to the Care Bill
See what the parties are saying about health and social care with our 2015 election tracker
Catch up with our commentary and analysis ahead of the 2015 election
See the recommendations of the Commission on the Future of Health and Social Care in England
Can you use an iPhone?

Below is an extract from RNIB’s Podcast for Vision 70, February/March 2014.
NICKY: In our technology column, Robin Spinks, Senior Manager for RNIB Digital Accessibility Consultancy - talked to Vision Editor, Clare Conley, about digital assistants on smart phones and how they can help people with sight loss. 

Robin Spinks: What is a digital assistant? Well, a digital assistant is a very clever intelligent assistant that exists in the form of software inside a mobile phone. 

Possibly the most popular digital assistant that people have heard of is Siri, and Siri is the digital assistant that lives inside the iPhone.

Clare: How are digital assistants different from a screen reader or speech facility on your phone?

Robin: A digital assistant is not designed specifically for blind or partially sighted people - it’s a mainstream feature. It’s of interest because it allows you to do all sorts of really simple things with your phone by using the greatest instrument that you were born with - that’s your voice.

Clare: What exactly can these digital assistants do?

Robin: All sorts of potentially really helpful tasks so sending a message, sending an email, posting to Twitter or Facebook, perhaps opening an application, so all the kinds of things that you might do with a device normally either by using your vision or by using a screen reader and flicking through to the appropriate setting, you can actually do those using your voice. 

I’m just going to show you one or two simple things that we can do using a voice assistant so first of all we can use it to set an alarm, set an alarm for 6.30am.

Voice: Your alarm is set for 6:30.

Robin: We might also set it as a reminder. So I can say here, remind me to buy milk when I leave the office.

Voice: Here’s your reminder for today at 18:30 – shall I create it?

Robin: Yes

Voice: OK, I’ll remind you

Robin: So it makes it quicker for me to do certain tasks and also it’s just easier as well, so if I want to send a message to a person I can do that really easily just by using my voice, so in this case we’ve got an iPhone here running a voiceover and I’m going to use my voice to send a message to you Clare.

Send a message to Clare Conley

Voice: OK, what do you want to say to Clare Conley?

Robin: Hi Clare, hope you’re having a good day? Looking forward to recording the column about digital assistants.

Voice: Your message to Clare Conley says, Hi Clare, hope you’re having a good day? Looking forward to recording the column about digital assistants. Ready to send it?

Robin: Yes

Clare: So are all the three digital assistants the same?

Robin: It’s possibly helpful to think of digital assistants as being a little bit like a personal butler in your pocket and each of the smart phone platforms has its own butler, so for apple devices, the iPhone, we’ve got Siri - that’s your personal butler there. For Google devices we have Google Now and on Microsoft Windows phone devices we have possibly the most personable digital assistant so far by the name of Cortana. 

Each of the digital assistants is quite different: Siri’s been around probably the longest followed by Google Now and Cortana is the newest kid on the block. Siri has a particular personality and Google Now’s probably the one that will give you the most sophisticated information right now if we ask for quite complex information. Where we need the web, Google Now is probably the fastest so I’m just going to ask the question to Google Now and I’m going to see what comes back.

Who is the Prime Minister of Canada?

Voice: Steven Harper is the Prime Minister of Canada.

Robin: What age is Kylie Minogue?

Voice: Kylie Minogue is 46 years old

Clare: What other things would you use it for though in everyday life?

Robin: Well what we could also do is we could ask any of the digital assistants what does my calendar look like today? So I’m going to ask Cortana, what does my calendar look like Monday?

Voice: I found six events Monday - here they are

Robin: Now what’s happened here, and this is quite important, I’ve been presented with a large font calendar for Monday. 

Now if I had narrator the screen reader running I would be able to read what those were by touching, just in the same way that people would use voiceover on the iPhone so voice assistants, digital assistants can be used alongside a screen reader, it’s not a replacement for a screen reader, it’s an additional bit of functionality that can allow you to do really practical things. 

We can also ask the phone to give us really useful walking directions, so if I stepped outside I could ask Siri, give me walking directions to wherever I want to go to, so worth thinking about is the fact that the digital assistant is an addition to the screen reader – it’s not a replacement for it.

Clare: What sort of feedback are you getting from blind and partially sighted people about digital assistants?

Robin: We know of many blind and partially sighted people who are already using a digital assistant on their smart phone so it’s one other way in which technology is actually making it easier for us to get out and about, to interact with our environment and to do basic productivity tasks: I’ve been experimenting with dictation in my tablet device and I’ve actually been really encouraged with the results that I’ve had just in terms of accuracy and the ability to save time that I would have spent normally typing.

Clare: And you said that the companies are almost testing this on customers as they go as it’s a big development area?

Robin: Absolutely: RNIB works closely with Microsoft on mobile devices and also we’ve been doing work with Google and with Apple in fact, all of the major players to push customer feedback and also often to consult for those companies on future product iterations and we’re delighted to hear from users who would like to get involved in any testing. We have a pool of testers which if you’re listening and you’d like to be added to that, we’d be really happy to hear from you and to add you to that pool.

Clare: So how easy is it to learn how to use a digital assistant?

Robin: It’s very easy to learn how to use a digital assistant - it’s simply a case of being shown how to use it and then practicing, and you’ll develop a bit of confidence. Let me also stress that it is wonderful but not perfect!

Thanks to Robin Spinks and Clare Conley. You can visit rnib.org.uk/technology for information and advice on accessible technology and to sign up for regular updates. And our Technology Support Squad of volunteers can help you set up new equipment, fix problems and help you use your technology and gadgets – you can contact them via the RNIB Helpline on 0303 123 9999 or email them at technologysquad@rnib.org.uk
Guiding, Dans Le Noir: by Karl Farrell 

I began working as a guide at Dans Le Noir, London, almost at the beginning in 2006.  At my interview for the job, I discovered that the restaurant would open at Clerkenwell Green two weeks before my return from a trip abroad.  So fresh from my holiday I began training to be a guide in this new restaurant and I started to find out that there is a lot more to being a good waiter than I ever knew.

I had worked for a long time in the office of a large company and foolishly thought there was not much more to learn about making a living.  Then my employer offered its older staff money to leave early so I took the money in the hope that I would find a job to tide me over to the time when I would receive my pension.

Out on the street, I needed work but, as time went by and my pile of rejected job applications got bigger, I realised that I would rather not be working full-time.  I had also begun to find out that there was so much more in life after the office so I decided to try working in the dark.  This was my first job which was actually highly suited to a mobile blind person; but I had to learn that the customer comes first right now because he’s sitting there waiting for me!

I am shy about my hesitant beginnings and the mistakes I made.  Bringing a customer the wrong dish is a big mistake and it damages their trust in you.  After all, they consider you as their carer in a room with absolutely no light at all.  You can’t just blame the customer for forgetting what menu he ordered because a lot of people lose their concentration first time in the dark and, remember, the customer is almost always right!  Nor can you assume that you yourself will never make such a mistake again.

Then there are the busy nights when the dark room is full of 60 nervously excited people who feel they have to shout to be heard.  Four guides are working with three trollies and everyone seems to be wanting their main dishes all at the same time.  I pity the runner who is under pressure and often is cursed for taking time to try to get it right: where certain customers specify restrictions (food items they will not or cannot accept), it is not safe to simply say that, for instance, any red menu dish will do.  This is a pressure situation which some people actually like.  But when the aggression goes too far, someone may feel unable to take the strain so they may burst into anger or feel slighted by the actions of others.  Sometimes these incidents will have long-term consequences, just like in any job.

Customers often ask questions: have you always been blind? Are the kitchen staff blind too? What’s it like not being able to see? How do you like this job?  To that last question, I say the job is enjoyable when the customers are happy.  And that’s what it is, a straightforward job that can be easy to do when your customers are obviously having a good time.  While each guide will have their own personality, it is part of the job to learn to have conversation with your customers.  There are things you need to explain to them because you are looking after them and they may ask you those typical questions too.  You have to judge how to react to them, to be polite and reassuring, but be careful not to get caught up in a serious discussion when you have hot main dishes to serve.

Waiting on a group of customers in the restaurant is good therapy all round: they are expecting us to have all the answers and look after them and we, for a change, can openly move around depending on sound and touch to verify where we are to serve meals and take away dirty dishes.  It is a reversal of roles that gives blind people face-to-face work in catering and the rest of the community the chance to briefly try their hand at blindness.  Fortunately, it is an experience that lots of people are prepared to pay for and I would be curious to know what affect it has in their lives, if at all, in the long term.

Being a guide in the dark room has been a bit of a mind-opener for me.  If I had begun my career working for a year as a guide, I might have then been more successful in my office job.  There are not many opportunities for young blind people to experience a variety of jobs, either casually or longer term.  However, as a young guide, I would have had less confidence to speak as easily as I do now with the people in my charge.  So it is pleasing now to hear younger guides learning to interact more easily with their customers and ensure that they have a good time in the dark.

EDF Launches Its Alternative Report On The Rights Of Persons With Disabilities: Brussels, 18 March 2015 
EDF is very happy to announce that it has submitted its Alternative Report on the implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with disabilities (UN CRPD) in Europe to the United Nations Committee.
EDF Alternative Report has been prepared in the frame of the review process of the EU by the UN Committee in Geneva. During its 13th session on 2 April 2015, the UN Committee will examine for the first time the report that the EU has submitted describing the work it has done to put in practice the principles of the UN CRPD since its ratification in 2010. 

EDF Alternative Report comes to give the view of 80 million Europeans with disabilities on the enjoyment of their political, civil, economic, social and cultural rights. The report is the result of a collective work with EDF’s members, civil society organisations and other stakeholders. Giving a clear view on the situation of persons with disabilities all over Europe would not have been possible without their contribution and expertise. 

The purpose of EDF’s Alternative Report is to inform the UN Committee about how the UN CRPD has been implemented by the European Union and its institutions, agencies and bodies. The report based its analysis on the gaps in the EU Report on the Implementation of the UN CRPD that the EU submitted to the UN Committee on 5 June 2014 and seeks to complement it where relevant with information received by EDF members and other stakeholders. 


What comes next?

· In April: The Committee will adopt the ‘List of Issues’, which is a list of additional questions and requests for clarification that the UN Committee has, and the EU will reply. 
· In the last week of August 2015: The Committee will hold its ‘Constructive Dialogue’ with the EU and will adopt its final observations and recommendations on how the EU can improve the situation of 80 million persons with disabilities in Europe. 

· In April and August 2015, EDF will be in Geneva to defend its report and express to the UN Committee its main concerns on the implementation of the Convention by the EU. 

Did you know that…
The EU acceded to the UN Convention in December 2010, making it the first human rights treaty to ever have been ratified by a regional organisation, like the European Union?

Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles, reports and letters coming in for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”  The deadline for submitting pieces for the May 2015 issue is Friday 1st May.
Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor.
NFBUK contact details: Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313 email: admin@nfbuk.org   website:  www.nfbuk.org 
You can read this newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world. 

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources. 
